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PLANNING WORKING GROUP

MINUTES of the Meeting held at the sites listed below on Tuesday, 25 August 2015 
from 9.30  - 10.45 am.

154 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

No interests were declared.

155 15/500815/OUT - 48 KEYCOL HILL, BOBBING 

PRESENT:  Councillors Mike Baldock, Cameron Beart, Roger Clark, Richard 
Darby, Mike Dendor, Sue Gent, James Hall, Mike Henderson, James Hunt, Bryan 
Mulhern (Chairman) and Ben Stokes.

OFFICERS PRESENT:  Rob Bailey and Philippa Davies.

APOLOGIES:  Councillors Bobbin and Andy Booth.

The Chairman welcomed the applicant, agent and two local residents to the 
meeting.

The Area Planning Officer introduced the outline application, with all matters 
reserved except access.  The application was for a two-storey, three bedroom 
dwelling and new single-storey pitched double garage, within the curtilage of no. 48 
Keycol Hill.  The existing triple garage would be demolished and the existing 
access, shared by nos. 44, 46 and 48 would be used by the new property.

The Area Planning Officer reported that two letters of objection had been received 
and Kent County Council (KCC) Highways had also objected to the application; 
their comments were summarised in the report for the 13 August 2015 Planning 
Committee meeting.  

Mr Day, the Agent, explained that the proposed dwelling would be the same height 
as the existing bungalow, and he advised that there was flexibility with both the 
height of the proposed dwelling, and the  increased width of the access, as 
requested by KCC Highways.  He considered, that as it was possible to turn on-site, 
there would not be an impact on the A2.  He explained the property had good 
access links; was using previously developed land; there was no overlooking; and 
no loss of amenity.  In response to a question, Mr Day explained that the access to 
the site could be widened.

In response to a question, the Area Planning Officer advised that as it was an 
outline application, the description could be amended to a bungalow and conditions 
could be imposed on widening the access at the same time.  However, if Members 
decided this was appropriate, it would be sensible to seek details of any alterations 
to the access at the same time.
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In response to a question by a local resident, the Area Planning Officer advised that 
since the application was refused in 2008, the Kent and Medway Structure Plan no 
longer existed, but that the remaining policies of the Swale Borough Council Local 
Plan remained in place.

Local residents made the following comments: concerned with the additional use of 
the access driveway; this was a busy and dangerous road, cars were often parked 
on the pavement and road; vehicles turned on the driveway from the A2, it was not 
practical to shut the gate all the time to address this; and there was insufficient 
parking.

The Area Planning Officer advised that ownership issues of the driveway was a 
private legal matter, not a planning consideration.

Members then toured the site with the Area Planning Officer.

156 15/503038/FULL - 75 HIGH STREET, MILTON REGIS, SITTINGBOURNE 

PRESENT:  Councillors Mike Baldock, Cameron Beart, Roger Clark, Richard 
Darby, Mike Dendor, Sue Gent, James Hall, Mike Henderson, James Hunt, Bryan 
Mulhern (Chairman) and Ben Stokes.

OFFICERS PRESENT:  Rob Bailey and Philippa Davies.

APOLOGIES:  Councillors Bobbin and Andy Booth.

The Chairman welcomed the applicant, agent and four members of the public to the 
meeting.

The Area Planning Officer introduced the application which was for a change of use 
from A1 and C3 use to C3 use only, so that it would be converted from commercial 
to residential use.  He explained that a similar application had been refused in 2014 
as there had been insufficient marketing to demonstrate that there was no demand 
for the retention of the property as retail use.  The subsequent appeal had been 
dismissed on the grounds that the change of use would result in harm to the vitality 
and viability of the High Street and that insufficient marketing information had been 
submitted.

The Area Planning Officer reported that the change of use would not harm the listed 
building; there were no works proposed; and there was no significant impact on 
highway safety and convenience.   He explained that the application was contrary 
to Policy B3 of the Local Plan, and it did not indicate that there was no demand for 
the retention of the shop as retail use.

The agent provided a brief history of the property and the background to the 
application.  He explained that the amount of mortgage available for mixed use 
properties was not sufficient for the property to be sold as mixed use.  He 
considered the High Street should be more residential, and to make use of 
redundant businesses in this way.  He further added that the property had been 
empty for five years and adequate marketing had been carried out.  He advised that 
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it was not possible to carry out robust marketing, as it could not be marketed as 
mixed use.

A Ward Member explained that the vitality of Milton High Street was in decline.

The applicant reported that he had tried to market the property with commercial 
agents, with no success.

Members of the public made the following comments:  the High Street was being 
killed off by lack of parking and decrease in footfall; supported the application; 
shops were becoming less viable, and this was a common sense approach.

Members then toured the site with the Area Planning Officer.

Chairman

Copies of this document are available on the Council website 
http://www.swale.gov.uk/dso/. If you would like hard copies or alternative versions 
(i.e. large print, audio, different language) we will do our best to accommodate your 
request please contact Swale Borough Council at Swale House, East Street, 
Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT or telephone the Customer Service Centre 01795 
417850.

All Minutes are draft until agreed at the next meeting of the Committee/Panel


